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             July 2010

Editor: Dr. A. J. H. Reeve, 6 Abbey Farm, St. Bees, Cumbria, CA27 0DY.

Tel: (01946) 822472    Email: tony@ajhreeve.plus.com

Programme for Old St. Beghians’ Day

 Saturday 18th September 2010 

9.30am


Tours of the School (Meet outside the Chapel)

9.45am


Committee Meeting - In the Whitelaw Building
10.30am

Squash/Fives:The School v Old St. Beghians
11.00am

Annual General Meeting - In the Whitelaw Building




Rugby: 1st XV, 2nd XV Home v Q.E. Hexham.
11.00am – 4.00pm
Art Exhibition - In the Art Department (Next to Chapel)
12.15pm

Service in the Chapel 

1.00pm


Lunch - In the Whitelaw Building.
1.45pm – 2.15pm
Golf - Tee-off: The School v Old St. Beghians

2.00pm


Hockey: 1st XI v Old St. Beghians XI
3.00pm


Rugby: OSB 17-23 years v OSB 24 and over
4.00pm


Tea - In the Whitelaw Building

7.00pm


Autumn Ball

Please return the reply form enclosed as soon as possible, but by Friday 10th September at the very latest.

Do please support these events by offering to play for the Old St. Beghian teams. They continue to be a popular and integral part of the day for both those who participate and those who choose to spectate. Please contact the organisers by Friday 10th September at the latest, or preferably at the earliest opportunity:

Rugby: Huw Lewis, The P.E. Centre, St. Bees School. Tel: 01946 828037 or 

mob: 07789 858234.

Hockey: Sarah Bromiley, The P.E. Centre, St. Bees School. Tel: 01946 828037 or mob: 07730 264774.

Squash: Mark George, St. Bees School. Tel: 01946 828000.

Fives: Please see next page for details.

FIVES: John Wilkinson (FS 68-73) would like to hear from anyone, any age, male or female, who would like to play Fives on the morning of OSB Day, starting around 10.30 am. He can be contacted on Tel. 0161 351 7888 or mob: 07799 478405 or email: j_a_wilkinson2002@yahoo.co.uk

From the President:

St Beghians - people we are proud to know

In a few short formative years St Bees School turns out teenagers who go into all walks of life, but ultimately how should we gauge success? I believe success is marked by the respect we earn, not through money, but by the way we conduct ourselves in everything we do. During my time as President I have met some great people that went to St Bees and there are some that I haven’t met but wish I had. On 7th May at the North West Branch Dinner in Kendal, I thought it important to mention one of these. Bill Barker (G/SH 78-83) spent his life as a policeman and sadly died during the dreadful November 2009 floods in Cumbria. While turning people away from danger, PC Bill Barker lost his life when Workington’s Northside Bridge collapsed beneath him. By all accounts he was a well respected man of principle and also quite a character. From reading the reports, like many others I can understand why his wife, Hazel, four children, relatives and friends must have been proud of him. I wish I had known Bill.

Interestingly enough for me and also at the Kendal Dinner, I was pleasantly surprised to be re-acquainted with another Bill, but this one taught me at my preparatory school, Harecroft Hall. After meeting him again now after all these years, Canon Bill Greetham (G53-58) made my evening with fellow St Beghians even more memorable. Many thanks to Darryl Davies for organising this event and to all those who attended. It also reminded me about the importance of our Bulletin and the internet to provide us with details and news about those we haven’t seen for a long time. For all of us in the St Beghian Society, contacts, information, and communications are essential. Therefore, it is important for the Society to be as up to date as possible, and we do try our best. Many thanks for this are mainly due to Pam Rumney, our Office Administrator, and Tony Reeve, our Bulletin Editor, who co-ordinate branch and members’ news and do almost all of the hard work. However, for our network to be effective, individual input really counts. I know from my own visits to the various branch events we all like to hear news about our peers and their current whereabouts.

Sometimes I wish that we could dispense with the “O” in OSB. It concerns me because there are lots of young OSB’s who are already busy making their mark in life and it is really important to know more about them. We all learn and enrich our lives and perspectives by sharing experiences with others of every age. Because I am so enthusiastic about the benefits of our unique background, I would urge all OSB’s and YOSB’s to take every opportunity to further enhance our Society. How? I think it’s easy; make your presence known and communicate! In addition, and also useful to us, are suggestions you may have for developing our scope of activities. It is for this reason I would personally like to hear from you and promise, for your trouble, I’ll spend my time sending you an appreciative reply.  

Last but not least I would like to thank all those who have responded to our information request. It has been very successful so far. More than ever our Society needs just a few details from each of us. Occasionally there are situations when we know our own experience can benefit others. In one of these instances, with your permission, we may need to contact you. In the present economy, there are St Beghians who will need a leg up on the career ladder or who are contemplating a change in their employment path. Useful advice is sometimes hard to come by when we most need it and for those in an employment quandary, this is the reason for The Virtual Careers Forum (ref: The OSB Bulletin, January 2010 issue). When required, all voluntary assistance will be gratefully appreciated. If you haven't already notified us about your willingness to participate, please complete the form on our website or contact Pam Rumney at the OSB office. It’s quite short and together with the other forms already submitted will make all the difference to maximising our resource.

It will be a great pleasure to hear from you, or even better to see you sometime soon.

Don H Williams MCIM  

President St. Beghian Society

Email: don@kingdomofnorthumbria.co.uk

(Photograph of Don H Williams (FN61-64), Bill Greetham (G53-58), Tim Brown (G53-59) at the Cumbria Branch Dinner (May 2010) available at http://www.st-beghian-society.co.uk/july10bulletin).
Have you recently changed your address?      Have you got married recently?

Have any other personal details changed?      Have you any interesting news?

Have you told us about it?

If not, please do so now on: (01946) 828093 or osb@st-bees-school.co.uk 

or write to St. Beghian Society, St. Bees School, St. Bees, Cumbria. CA27 0DS.

OSB NOTES

Simon Barker (FN 78-83) sends the following reminiscence of Bill Barker (G/SH 78-83):

“My main memory of Bill was as a first year on the playing fields opposite Eaglesfield. As a scrawny, diminutive eleven year old I would spend the rugby sessions hiding out on the wing watching with amazement and admiration as no matter how many people were involved in a ruck or maul and no matter which side had possession of the ball as it formed, undoubtedly only one lad would emerge with ball in hand, ploughing directly through what other opposition remained in his way before planting the ball over the try line - Billy Barker. He went on to make an immense contribution to the school- not only on the rugby field - and he was always a popular and well-liked lad.”

Gervase Dodd (FS 56-61) has sent in the following update:

“I was particularly interested in the previous Bulletin to see Bill Greetham's note about the Last Post.  I am not sure whether I took over directly from him, or whether Chris Ward (G 55-60), who like me was a trumpeter in the Corps band, did a spell, but in any event I filled the 10 o'clock slot for at least a couple of years until I left in 1961, playing from the War Memorial outside the library.  So the question now is how long the tradition lasted after 1961? I have often thought how the village residents must have relished the quiet of the school holidays, not least because they were spared the nightly bugle call!

After leaving St Bees I followed Chris Ward to Reading University, where we trumpeted together occasionally.  After Reading I joined the steel industry at what was then John Summers & Sons on Deeside near Chester.  After the company was nationalised, de-nationalised (when did this become "privatised", I wonder?) and re-nationalised in the space of a few years, I left to join Greenall Whitley, the Warrington-based brewers and pub operators, as a founder member of their personnel department.  During my 29 years with Greenalls, the company grew until it was briefly in the FTSE 100 and then shrank again - all those acquisitions, closures and disposals were grist to the mill of an HR specialist! - and after ten years as Director of Group Personnel Services I retired in 2002. Since then I have been occupied with gardening and building maintenance, country sports, voluntary work for the NSPCC, and our local village hall. I have also seen J.V.M.Green several times during his occasional visits from Australia.” 

Hilary Gunning (nee Mosley, G79-86) has sent the following:

“I still live in Namibia with my husband, Paul, and 4 children, where we have worked as missionaries for the last fifteen years. We love life here, and my kids have grown up Namibian – my second son, Calum, even plays cricket for the Namibian U13 squad!

If any OSBs are travelling through Namibia, they are most welcome to get in touch, either at email address gunning@iway.na or writing to Box 20448, Windhoek, Namibia.”

Donald Heaton (F 42-47) sent in the following, which appeared in the Bedford Blues RUFC handbook:

“I was born in Carlisle in 1929 and educated at St Bees School in Cumberland. My passion for ball games was mainly attributable to where I lived in Carlisle for twenty four years. Immediately in front of the house was the local grammar school playing field. Immediately behind the house were fourteen tennis courts, which led on to the Carlisle rugby ground, which in turn was next to the Carlisle United football ground. At the end of the road was a trout and salmon river. These facilities meant that for me, and for several boys of a similar age, playing games was essential to survival. When I left St Bees, I went to medical school in Newcastle, which at the time was part of Durham University. Sport continued and in 1952 I captained the Newcastle medical team that won the Northumberland Cup. After qualifying in medicine, I worked for a year in hospitals in the Newcastle region. While a medical officer in the RAF, I played both rugby and cricket. I believe I was the only national serviceman to represent the RAF at both of these sports. Following this spell, I went into general practice in Kempston, Bedford in 1957 and started to play rugby for Bedford. I also played cricket for Bedford Town and Bedfordshire. When my rugby-playing career finished, I served as a committee member for twenty years. I was also the unofficial doctor to the club and I can say that no Bedford player has had more stitches than Budge Rodgers! I remained in general practice in Kempston for 33 years and can now be found either on my allotment in Kempston or fishing in Northumberland. For 53 years I have been married to Eileen and we still live in the house from which the medical practice was run. We have two daughters and one granddaughter.”

Alfred Hoyle (SH 42-47) has sent some reminiscences of the school sixty years ago:

“I was interested to read Peter Chambers’ (SH 44-48) notes on the school. I have kept in touch with Peter over a number of years and cannot help but notice the calming down in his recent memories to those of five years ago when he was scathing about all things about the place. As we get older, age has a calming effect and I guess Peter is experiencing this metamorphosis.

One correspondent mentioned Dr Leroid in glowing terms. I found the man a complete bully to an eleven year old student new to the school and I vented my wrath by throwing a piece of coal through his bedroom window! This coal came from the railway track and was thrown in the early hours of the morning as I was leaving the station for the last time. I was due to catch a train to London to board the SS Rangitata on my way to New Zealand!

On a more pleasant note, we used to climb St Bees Head during the nesting season when the gulls laid their eggs in small crevices in the cliff. The grass used to give some grip when the smallest and lightest bloke, usually me, was lowered over. Once in the crevice one could crawl along putting the very large eggs into a double shirt. Getting up again was a problem as the fellow up top could not see you and had to dangle the rope or braces over the cliff edge. For one precarious second as you were pulled up close to the grass, you were reliant on that support or good balance. There was a 100 ft drop below! The main problem was not to break the eggs. They were big and delicious with large red yokes and with toast on a Sunday night in the boiler room made a meal fit for a king. I recall that we only ever took two eggs from each nest, leaving nature to hatch the remainder for our attention next year.

Down the valley, below what used to be the sanatorium, was a deep pool with a small island in the middle. Swans used to nest there and one year we thought that swans’ eggs might be easier to get than seagulls’ eggs. What a performance that was. When we were half way across the pond, mother swan decided that was far enough. She came in swinging and my friend suffered a broken wrist. We retreated and decided to raid the hen house of the local farmer. It was safer. Matron questioned the broken wrist, but we decided that a poor hit in the squash courts was the perfect answer!

Despite the war and the hardships of the times, despite the rigid discipline and the completely unfair right of the prefects to cane, I emerged intact and still believe that St Bees taught students to survive, even those whose ability was more focused on the rugby ground than the classroom.”

Robert Makins (FS 56-61) remembers two incidents from his schooldays.

“Some times, two of us  went fishing (with the necessary local licence) on the river Ehen by cycling to Braystones  on ¾ days (you had to go by bike or other means  at least ‘x’ miles from school for the day), leaving our bikes in Braystones by the bridge that goes over the Ehen and fishing down stream from there. 

On one occasion there had been heavy rain and the river was swollen and muddy and we got bored. So we went down stream with our bikes to just before Sellafield, where the railway line crosses the river, and saw on the bridge some sleepers beside the track, ready to replace the old ones.

Seeing what a splash they might cause seemed like a good idea, so we hauled them near to the centre of the bridge and managed to roll over three sleepers, greatly appreciating the effect! Unfortunately we did not notice an old gentleman walking his dog along the path!

The man obviously recognized our ‘sax blue’ socks and navy blue uniform (you had to wear the complete uniform even on ¾ days) and walked past our drop - handle bikes having a good look! We immediately realized that we would be in for trouble! 

Once back on Foundation, a prefect advised us that a gentleman had phoned the Headmaster (J.C. Wykes) to report our activities and that his description of the cycles agreed with ours! “Be prepared”, said the prefect!

Sure enough, we were called to the Headmaster’s study in School House and were given the expected telling off, about disgracing the school name etc. But we were just anxious to get the caning over and done with!

To our amazement he said, “I know you are expecting six of the best, but I shall not cane you. You are going back to that bridge on as many Saturdays as necessary and you will fish the three sleepers out of the river, and this will be supervised by my daughter”. We thought the world had come to an end...supervised by his daughter! I cannot recall her name, but she was about our age or older and was on holiday from her school. So we went on various Saturdays with a rope, towel and trunks until we got them back onto the bridge and all supervised by a girl, Miss Wykes! Looking back, I raise my hat to the memory of our Headmaster.
On another occasion, two of us (in a fifth form of 59 pupils) had the happy idea 

one evening to smoke half a Woodbine each (we could obtain them illegally, as they were sold as ‘single units’ in pubs in the Lake District) between two battlements by the War Memorial on the edge of the Crease. We would have a good view of the ‘law enforcers’ from either the Library or Foundation directions. After a few puffs on our valuable Woodbine, we heard a cough coming from the middle of the Crease. This was unbelievable, so we hurriedly put the fag out by rubbing it against the sandstone battlement. What a fireworks display it caused! We then rushed back to Foundation. A house prefect, who was kissing a village lass on the Crease, had seen us! We did not escape the standard prefects’ beating of four strokes of the cane, which followed after evening prayers. And this despite a law forbidding prefects’ trespassing on the Crease! We respected the unwritten law of not ‘telling tales’ and just gritted our teeth, thinking that one day we might be on the other side!”
Donald Smart (FN 42-47) has sent in a reminiscence from his diary of VE Day at the school.

“ ‘May 8th, 1945. The news came through yesterday at 3 pm on the wireless. I was playing cricket (set A) when Mr Gee came over and told us. There were no celebrations and things just proceeded normally.

Today is the official VE Day and all Great Britain and America are having a holiday. All that is, except St Bees. We had lessons as usual all morning, although no work was done. In the afternoon we had games as usual. Bates Hogg and I had a round of golf. I won. In the evening we were excused prep, although we were not allowed outside the school buildings. TA (housemaster) refused to allow us a bonfire, so at 9 pm Bates Hogg, Park, Chapman and I with bugles and Stobbart with drum climbed the clock tower in the Foundation quad, and after a victory salvo of three rifles, we played the ‘Cease Fire’ three times and then, as the Union Jack was slowly pulled down, we played the ‘Last Post’. And so to bed as usual at 9.45 very dissatisfied with our VE Day.’
Donald does add that on the following day ‘we were given a three quarter day holiday, which is another story.’ ”

Chris Ward (G 55-60) writes:

“I am able to add a little to Bill Greetham’s memories in the January Bulletin of the nightly Last Post tradition at Grindal. I do remember playing, and as I was on Grindal from 1955 until 1960, I probably followed Bill carrying out this duty, but for how long I don’t remember. 

What I do remember is playing at the Remembrance Day Service. This was normally done at the war memorial overlooking the rugby fields. But on the occasion I had to play, I failed to follow the Headmaster, J C Wykes, down to the memorial at the appropriate time and was left standing at the top of the steps in a state of ever increasing panic. However, after the minute’s silence, I played from the steps. I don’t know whether I started a new tradition, neither do I remember what the Head said to me afterwards!”

From the Editor:

A press cutting from the London Daily Mail for September 1967 recently came my way referring to an incident at a ‘night club’ in St Bees, when ‘the blond cabaret singer’ arranged a date for the following night with ‘the exciting young man she had met the previous evening at the club’. To her dismay, he subsequently appeared ‘in school blazer and shorts!’ He was a pupil at St Bees School. The resident comedian at the ‘night club’, ‘Duggie Clark’, made the incident a feature of his act for the rest of the week. There follow several comments from boys at the school about the iniquity of wearing shorts, ‘Of course we are embarrassed,’ said a 16-year-old. ‘Some of the boys are almost 20’. Can any OSBs provide information about this ‘incident’? There is a picture of the girl in question, a real ‘stunner’.

SNIPPETS……

Congratulations to Timon Robson (FN 79-86) and his wife Liz on the birth of their first child, Josiah Archibald Lefeber, in January, also making the

ninth grandchild for Chris Robson (M 68- 99).
Also, congratulations to Alastair Lord (SH 90-95) and his wife Sarah on the birth of their first child, Jessica Lauren, on 8th June 2010. 
Jessica is the first grandchild for David (Fred) Lord (SH 60-65) and Fiona.

Peter Crellin (SH 93-00) and Jane Barrett (Gap Student from Australia) spent Christmas in the UK and they took the opportunity of meeting up with Old St. Beghians during their short stay. Both are living and working in New South Wales.

(Photo may be seen at http://www.st-beghian-society.co.uk/july10bulletin).

Morocco trip:

Alison Strafford (nee Lamping, L/G 77-84) recently followed in her father’s footsteps to Morocco and has sent the following account:

“It was only really at my father’s funeral in 1991 when Tony Cotes mentioned it that I was reminded of Dad’s trips to Morocco with boys from the school. I was only a very young child at the time, so other than the unusual gifts that he brought back (and I still have the rather fetching green kaftan from his last trip to North Africa), I have no real memories of dad’s travels to Morocco. We did find a small number of photos from his African adventures and since his death I have kept them in an envelope, taking them out once in a while to try and figure out who was who and wonder what these trips had been like. In among the photos was one taken in 1969 of a group on the summit of Mount Toubkal, North Africa’s highest peak at 4167m (13,672ft) easily recognisable from the metal tripod (actually a quadrapod) on its summit, along with various mountain views and scenes from Marrakesh.

I had often thought about a trip to Morocco, and being a keen walker and climber, trekking in the High Atlas was an ideal holiday location. However, it was one of those things that always remained as a future possibility until some friends decided that they also fancied trekking there and the wheels were put in motion for a holiday to remember. A group of ten West Cumbrians – seven men and three women – set off for Morocco in September 2009.

The St.Bees school trips to Morocco were in the days before adventure holidays existed – real exploration and self sufficiency. Our trip was far easier in comparison, flying direct to Marrakesh (well, forgetting an unscheduled stop over in Casablanca, but that is another story!) being met by our guide at the airport and having everything arranged for us. Guide, equipment, mules to carry our equipment, muleteers, food, a cook all at our disposal. All we had to do was turn up and follow the guide. I felt a bit of a fraud but the world has moved on a lot in the 40 years between this trip and my dad’s, and the lack of organisational effort required allowed us to concentrate on enjoying our surroundings and absorbing the culture. The other major difference between the two trips was the weather. The school expeditions had always taken place in the Easter holidays and as such, snow had always been a factor. Our trip meant that the scenery was dry and barren, although the autumnal weather did give rise to a number of thunderstorms and a sprinkling of snow on the high peaks.

After a night in Marrakesh our group was driven to Arba Tighedouine southwest of Marrakesh in the Zat valley and we began our 12 day trek from there. As I had never spoken to dad about his trips to Morocco I didn’t have a clue where he had been – the only certainty from the photos was that he had visited both the Toubkal Massif and the city of Marrakesh. In the early days of the trip I was disappointed that I didn’t feel spiritually close to dad, I dismissed these feelings as overly sentimental and rationalised them as being due to the fact that the scenery was unlike that in any of the old photos.  It wasn’t until day four of our trek when we passed over the Tizi Tamatert pass and we got our first glimpse of the mighty Toubkal that I started to feel really excited about treading in my father’s footsteps. Up until this point we had had a relatively gentle start to our trek, passing through Berber villages and across the Yagour plateau, climbing steadily before reaching the foothills of the Toubkal Massif. Our Berber guide, Bennacer (“Ben”), was extremely knowledgeable and enthusiastically shared this knowledge with us. Hussein, the cook, worked miracles every night cooking delicious meals on two calor gas stoves – mostly vegetarian but goat and chicken provided welcome meat on several occasions. The muleteers pitched our tents, broke camp each morning, loaded up the mules and accompanied them to our next destination – the team looked after us marvellously – nothing was too much trouble. The seven mules which carried all the equipment and our belongings, whilst we carried only small day sacks, accomplished their task easily, sure-footedly picking their way up even the most unstable of footpaths despite their heavy loads. We were pleased to see that the mules seemed healthy and well cared for.

Day six of our trek saw the ascent of our first 4000m peak (Adrar n’Dern), which was technically easy and achieved without too much trouble, although the effect of the altitude limited the speed of our ascent. This was a warm up for the later peaks in the Toubkal range and over the next few days we made our way there, passing through the village of Amsouzart (our first glimpse of civilisation beyond the remote Berber villages in several days), past the glacial Lake Ifni and up the Ounoums Gorge before passing over Tizi Ounoums at 3650m one of the most spectacular passes in the Atlas to drop into Mizane valley below.

The next 4000m peak was Ouanokrim and this was conquered on day nine of our trek, with amazing views across the Toubkal Massif from the summit. The ascent involved a bit more hands on scrambling but did not present any real difficulties for the group. On our descent, we camped at the Neltner Refuge and this was our base for the next couple of days. We had our coldest nights here with the temperature dropping below zero, evidenced by the frozen condensation on the inside of our tents.  The following day was the “big day” with the summit of Toubkal as our objective. We woke at 0500 as we had done on many occasions previously, enjoyed a hearty Berber breakfast of pancakes, bread, cheese and jam and mint tea and set off shortly after six in very cool temperatures, up a well trodden path towards the summit. Again, the route was not technically difficult, but it was steep and long and the effects of the altitude limited our pace to a steady plod. We reached the summit by mid morning.  We were once again lucky with the weather, with sunshine and blue skies the views were amazing and although we were only on top of North Africa, we felt as if we were on top of the world! We took a large number of summit photos. My husband, Ian, worked out the exact angle of the 1969 summit photo and took one of me in the same position holding a copy of the original photo. We also decide to build a small cairn in Dad’s memory and leave copies of photos from the school expeditions buried inside the cairn, which is one of many miniature works of art clustered near the summit iron work. It was quite an emotional experience for Ian and myself and it was shared with the rest of the group, who were very interested in dad’s previous expeditions. The summit of Toubkal became a shared objective for us all – the thought that the weather might have prevented this pilgrimage was unthinkable, but luckily the gods smiled on us!

The final 4000m summit was just as unpronounceable as the others – Bouguinoussen – and was the most difficult ascent of our trip. Technical scrambling, loose scree, steep climbs and a summit with sheer drops on all sides all contributed to a heart in the mouth ascent followed by an equally worrying descent. This was followed by a precipitous path to the Leipney refuge where we stopped for a later than usual lunch - the difficulty of the day had lead to a long and slow return from the summit. We trekked to our final campsite near Tamsoulte before passing over the final pass of the trip (Tizi Mzik) to drop down to a gite near Imlil. I had shared Dad’s photos with Ben, Hussein and the muleteers and Hussein thought that he recognised one of the villages. On the minibus trip from Imlil to Marrakesh, Ben asked the driver to pull over and sure enough the view of Tamassit village with the river below is definitely the village from the photo – the trees are taller, the village has expanded and the photo is taken from a different angle – but it is definitely the same place. We took photos to record the moment - a fitting end to our voyage of discovery.

From the mountains we returned to Marrakesh and then to Essaouira on the Atlantic coast. Both cities are atmospheric and interesting, well worth a visit, but personally for me, an anti-climax after the exhilaration of twelve days of discovery in the fresh open air of the Atlas mountains. The Berber people are generous and welcoming, qualities which probably haven’t changed much in the forty intervening years between two generations of Lampings visiting Morocco. The scenery is breathtaking and took millions of years to form. However, I expect that the Morocco I visited is very different from that which dad saw; tourism has been a double-edged sword, bringing much wanted income to an otherwise poor nation but at the same time diminishing its beauty through pylons, satellite dishes, rubbish and graffiti, which I am sure weren’t there in the late sixties. Whilst many of the villages we visited didn’t have electricity, it is steadily reaching those that are closer to the more populated areas. Bizarrely, one of the first things the Moroccans buy when electricity reaches them is a satellite dish! The contrast of the mud and straw houses topped with a white satellite dish is intriguing and we have images of Berber villagers watching past episodes of Eastenders and repeats of Pop Idol! They must think that the Western world is a strange place to live, if satellite telly is their perspective on our society.

On my return from Morocco I decided to contact the Old St.Beghians’ Society to see if I could find out anything more about dad’s trips to the Atlas. With hindsight, I wish I had done this before I departed, but although this seems such an obvious idea, it didn’t occur to me before I left on my trip.  David Lord and Tony Reeve were most helpful and Pam Rumney sent me copies of articles from the Pacquet dated 1967, 1969 and 1971. The articles didn’t give me as much information as I’d hoped, with only one describing the full itinerary of the trip, but I was delighted to read some familiar references to stories of landrovers breaking down and lost passports! I found that not only did dad and his party climb Toubkal but also Ouanokrim. The Neltner and Leipney refuges were also mentioned. The Neltner refuge I saw was built in 2000, but the St.Bees party obviously visited its much smaller predecessor. I have also discovered that dad did get further east and that Tizi Tamatert, the location of my first real feelings of spirituality, was mentioned as well as our final town in the mountains of Imlil.  The school party also passed as we did through Asni, a larger town between Imlil and Marrakesh.  There are a lot of similarities between our two trips but also a lot of differences. On my return, a colleague at work mentioned that I must have got my sense of adventure from my father. I think dad was a lot more adventurous than I am, but perhaps I have inherited some of his thirst for challenging fun – I love to ski and I often think that dad would have relished hurtling down Alpine pistes among the trees – and certainly his untimely death has left me with a sense of living for the moment and enjoying every day to the full, because you never know when it might be your last.

I would really like to hear from any old St.Beghians who travelled with dad to Morocco, and in particular I’d love to see any photos they might have and share experiences. I don’t know whether the school will do any more trips there, the risk assessment would take too long to complete, but I hope it does continue to encourage the sense of adventure in its pupils which was evident 40 years ago. If you can provide me with any further information on the Moroccan trips, please contact me via the Old St.Beghians’ Society.” 

(Photos may be seen at http://www.st-beghian-society.co.uk/july10bulletin).

Additional Photographs to enjoy!

Just to let you all know, once again we have created an electronic version of the Bulletin with the same text as the postal version but with the addition of many photographs from various events, dinners and socials. If you have access to a computer and would like to see the additional photos to augment your enjoyment of your postal version, please go to the address below:

http://www.st-beghian-society.co.uk/july10bulletin

This is certainly not a plug to try and get you to change your mind regarding your preferred method of delivery of the Bulletin, but purely to offer you the chance to see the additional photos that we have been able to include.

However, if having seen the electronic version, which we hope is easy to read and attractive, you feel that you would like to change from a postal version to email delivery, please do just get in touch on (01946) 828093 or osb@st-bees-school.co.uk.

We hope that you enjoy the photographs!

OBITUARIES

David Hodgson (F/G 42-46)

“David Usher Hodgson, who died on 24th February 2010 aged 82, initially attended Keswick School until going to St Bees School in 1942. 

He later served in the Royal Army Service Corps in Egypt looking after German prisoners of war and, after completing his service, he returned to Keswick to join the family building business under the direction of his father.

In 1949 he enrolled in a two-year course in Building Construction and Management at Manchester University, where he met his life-long friend John Bower. Living in Oxford Lodge, part of the Hulme Hall of residence, David and John joined in the lively social scene along with many other ex-servicemen there.

David’s keenest sport was rugby and he played fullback for the university 1st XV.

He had played for Keswick since his first game against Aspatria on September 11 1948.

Altogether David made 108 appearances for the town and was captain from 1955 to 1957, winning a Cumbria Cup medal with Keswick RUFC.

He retired from playing in 1957 after breaking his arm, but was a committee member from 1958 to 2004, chairman from 1971 to 1974 and club president from 1990 to 1992, when he was made an honorary life member – a remarkable record of service to his club.

At county level, David received his cap in 1950 and was president in 1976.

In parallel with rugby, one of David’s many interests was Freemasonry and he was initiated into Derwentwater Lodge No: 6375 in March 1954. He progressed through all the offices in the Lodge, becoming Master in 1969.

In 1996 he was appointed as Lodge Almoner, an office he greatly enjoyed and which he carried out to the highest standards of the institution.

David’s other great sporting interest was cricket.

He was proposed for membership of the MCC in the early 1980s and, to his delight, was elected to be a member some years later.

He had a small but excellent cricket library which he would lend to friends, and could be found at Lords for the Test matches each year, often accompanied by members of his family.

Despite all these interests David did find time to meet and marry the love of his life Erica – or Pix as she was familiarly known to many – and they married in Crosthwaite Church on April 30 1952. They settled down and in due course acquired Greta Lodge and their three children Janet, Mark and Simon, and, together with their black labrador Beech, and later Skipper, they formed a lovely family group.

Over four decades, David served as a governor of Keswick School from the 1960s into the 1990s, a quarter of the time as vice-chairman.

David suffered a terrible blow when Erica passed away in 2004, but slowly restored some of his routines, even mastering cooking and gardening, both great passions of Erica’s.

A true Cumbrian, proud of his county and country, David was a loving father and grandfather, and leaves his children Janet, Mark and Simon, and grandchildren James, Alice, Rebecca, Hannah and Emily.”

David A.G. Hopley (SH 51-57) died on Wednesday 17 March 2010 aged 70 after a short illness from cancer. His son, Martin, has sent the following notice:

“David followed his brother Peter to St Bees School, but like a few others failed to respond to the higher educational targets set by the new Headmaster, Mr J C Wykes. Being of slight build, he was not suitable for the ‘religion’ of rugby and cricket, so golf became David's passion. 

In his first year on Eaglesfield House, one summer's day, he sneaked out and played nine holes of golf and was back in bed well before the 7:30am wake up call! In 1955 playing with his housemaster, David Henderson, David holed-in-one on the 4th hole. Many years later he discovered that he was the youngest person in the UK to record a hole-in-one. In 1955 he tied first for Cumberland Boys’ Junior Golf at Workington and was runner-up the next year. David was profoundly influenced by such eminent golfers as Tom Sharp, Brian Hanson, Alec MacCaig, and Colonel Vivian Jones and became captain of school golf 1956/57 as well as being awarded 2nd XI cricket colours.

On leaving school he entered a four year apprenticeship with a coal mining equipment firm and was also seconded to Essen in the then West Germany. After having achieved a Higher National Diploma in Mechanical Engineering, he joined Whessoe Ltd in Darlington, where he was responsible for sales and maintenance of level gauges to oil and gas supertankers of BP, Shell, Exxon, Mobil, as well as UK refineries.

In 1966 David married Diana (nee Clark), who had been at the same Q.E. School in Harrogate as Rosemund Wykes. The marriage produced four boys, who were in due course to go to George Watson's College, Edinburgh.

David was made Senior Sales Engineer, Whessoe London in 1968 before joining Motherwell Bridge Offshore, Edinburgh in 1974 as sales manager for North Sea offshore modules and structures. He was also made secretary to the United Kingdom Offshore Module Constructors Association, London, which set parameters for UK Industry and Government participation. By this time David had been elected a Chartered Mechanical Engineer and a Fellow of the Institute of Petroleum. Four years later, he was made offshore sales and marketing manager for Trafalgar House Plc, while in the final fifteen years before his retirement, he ran his own recruitment agency for offshore projects in the UK and Europe.

Throughout his business career David managed to play golf and represented St Bees in the Halford Hewitt Cup for over forty years, where he created history by being the first father to play against his son (Martin) in the 2001 match against Watson’s.  David also represented St Bees in the Cyril Gray, the Queen Elizabeth Coronation Schools Trophy and enjoyed joining fellow Old St Beghians at Silloth for the Critchley Cup. 

He was a long time member of Gullane Golf Club and in 1997 was invited to join the Royal & Ancient Golf Club, St Andrews, winning the 2000 McLeod Trophy and then was elected to the Club Committee ( 2001-2005). In addition, he was also Honorary President of Caermount Golf Club and an honorary member of Sawgrass Country Club in Florida, USA.

In his later years he was increasingly grateful for the individual style of education promoted by the school.  David is survived by his wife Diana, four sons, Martin, Nevil, Philip and Richard and six grand children.”

Howard Limon (FS 42-46) died in March this year. His brother Donald has sent in the following:

“Howard Limon (1928-2010) enjoyed his time at St Bees, where he was especially friendly with Alec McCaig and Arnold Bloomer. He subsequently moved on to Queen’s College, Oxford, where he read History. After graduating, he immediately began a successful career as a preparatory school master. His first post was at Mostyn House School on the Wirral, from where he moved on to Victoria College, Jersey to fill a new post as head of the Junior School. In 1968 he returned to the mainland as headmaster of Boundary Oak School, Fareham. Finally he taught on a part-time basis at St. Aubyn’s School, Rottingdean, before retiring to Brighton and later moving on to Somerset. He was regarded by all who knew him as a round peg in a round hole, being greatly loved by boys, staff and parents at each of the establishments in which he found himself. His secret was that he instinctively knew how boys’ brains worked. In his spare time he was a keen dry fly fisherman, a skill he learned whilst at St. Bees. He was married in 1970 to Betty Williamson.”
NEW SOCIETY WEBSITE

The St. Beghian society website at www.st-beghian-society.co.uk has recently been further developed and up dated. Please take time to have a look at it and we would welcome any comments that you may have.
SCHOOL NEWS

From the Head’s desk:
After a Thanksgiving and Leavers’ Service in the Priory, Speech Day continued with prizegiving in the Sports Hall when the Headmaster, Philip Capes, spoke as follows:

“I am delighted to welcome you to St. Bees School for another Speech Day and Thanksgiving Service.  First of all I would like to welcome our two Guests of Honour.  Earlier this morning the Right Reverend James Newcombe, the newly installed Bishop of Carlisle and one of the school’s Governors, preached at our annual Thanksgiving Service in the Priory. The message he succinctly gave us was on the importance of friendship and how Jesus can be regarded as a best and most faithful friend throughout our lives. Our second Guest of Honour is Baron Hugh Cavendish of Furness, who has already been introduced to you by our Chair of Governors, Bill Lowther. A warm welcome to you both.

2009/10 has been an interesting academic year, when acts of God and the weather seem to have affected school life more than usual. We started the year with concerns that an outbreak of swine flu would sweep through the community and we had contingency plans in place to open quarantined dormitories on Abbots Court for the large number of boarders we expected to be affected by the virus.  We then had the heavy rainfalls in November, which resulted in the Cockermouth, Keswick and Workington floods and the destruction and closure of key bridges in the region. These caused great difficulties for some of our pupils travelling in from the Allerdale area. Then the cold winter came, when snow seemed to fall and cause chaos across the whole of England apart, that is, from St. Bees. The pupils here felt very deprived with just the rain falling and no school days being lost or disrupted due to the weather!  Finally, having overcome these problems, we were affected by the volcanic eruption occurring in Iceland, when four of the teaching staff were stranded overseas and many of the pupils, both day and boarding, were unable to fly back into the UK at the start of the term due to the shut down of the airspace over the UK and much of Europe.

We started the academic year once again delighted by our pupils’ public examination results. At A Level 60% of the grades awarded were at A or B grade level and six of last year’s Upper Sixth achieved A grades in all their main A level subjects.  Chris Sharman achieved the top grades necessary for his place to read veterinary science at Robinson’s College, Cambridge; Lawrence Gribble achieved the results he required for his place at Trinity College, Cambridge to read Asian and Middle Eastern Studies; and finally Jocky Kung achieved the grades asked for by Lady Margaret Hall, Oxford to read Chemistry. Matthew Jones continued to enhance the schools’ reputation for successful university applications for medicine by gaining a place to read the subject at Manchester University. At GCSE the results were equally impressive with four pupils gaining straight A grades in ten or more subjects. Ben Greene was this year’s top performing student at GCSE achieving 7A* and 5 As in twelve subjects.

The school has had a busy and successful twelve months since the last Speech Day.  I am sure you do not need me to remind you that there has recently been a General Election. Guessing, like most of the political pundits, that a General Election would be called for May 6th, we arranged a political forum to be held at St. Bees to allow our pupils and those from neighbouring schools to pose questions to the candidates standing for the Copeland constituency. We were particularly grateful to four of the six candidates for agreeing to come to the school to take part and we followed up this meeting with a mock election on May 6th itself when 65% of pupils cast their vote in the school’s polling station based in Reception. Unlike five years ago when the winning candidate represented the Monster Raving Looney Party, the Conservative candidate took just under 40% of the vote and won the St. Bees School ‘seat’ this time round.

Before I reflect on some of the other notable events and successes of this past academic year, I would like to talk on two topics, both beginning with the letter ‘r’ – regulations and resilience. I shall start with regulations. I do sincerely hope that the change in government will result in fewer regulations emerging out of the Education Department in Whitehall. One of my fellow HMC Heads has concluded that there are 139 separate regulations which affect our schools and over 80% of them have precious little to do with education, and many question why the government should impose even the remaining 20% which do relate to education on a sector which is supposed to be independent?  Towards the end of its life, the Labour government, rather than directly promoting the abolition of independent education, appeared to be simply aiming to take away its independence by stealth by swamping the sector with regulation after regulation. Certainly when I found myself sitting next to Michael Gove, the now new Education Minister, but then in opposition, at a London Dinner last summer, he stressed the need to free education of unnecessary legislation. I fervently hope he will deliver on this principle of trusting schools, and the independent sector in particular, to get on with educating children without tying up hours of my and my staff’s time reading lengthy, incomprehensible documents. 

I would also like to share with you my thoughts on what I believe is a very relevant quality for today’s society - resilience. Especially relevant today as for the first time we are presenting a prize for resilience in memory of Ben Shaw, who was a pupil here from 1995-2002. Resilient children cope with the challenges life throws at them and it is now believed that schools can play a part in developing resilience in their pupils. Some children are resilient by nature – their temperament helps them to be mentally and psychologically tough. They are the ones who get straight back up after a setback or disappointment. Rejection by members of their peer group doesn’t faze them. They keep working hard in school even if they don’t succeed at first. They have resilient spirits. Unfortunately, not every young person has such natural resilience. The good news is that most of the research into the area indicates that resilience can be nurtured and developed. Resilient youngsters share four basic skill sets: independence, problem-solving, optimism and social connection. There are many ways that a school such as St. Bees can develop these skills in an informal way and I am certainly not advocating the teaching of lessons in resilience. By developing children’s self-help, the school can promote a real sense of independence as well as encouraging children to develop resourcefulness in a whole range of situations. We should also resist the temptation of stepping in on every occasion to sort out children’s social problems and instead staff should assist them to solve their own friendship challenges. Sometimes we can create more problems by interfering in children’s disputes. Children learn optimism from their surroundings. Regular, positive staff/pupil interactions are perhaps the best way for pupils to pick up the basic social skills that will enable them to interact with their peers as well as the more subtle resilience skills, such as humour, goal-setting and persistence. Children’s school experiences can undoubtedly contribute to their resilience. The seemingly small disappointments that children experience, such as missing being picked for a sports team, or not achieving the top grade in a school report can help them learn to cope with hardships and frustrations. Coping with minor development issues, such as change, peer conflict and even failure, builds up a psychological hardiness that helps them when they face some of life’s big challenges, such as not getting the first job they apply for. A genuine show of faith in children's abilities to cope rather than simply a ‘get over it’ attitude gives them great hope when they face difficulties. The hardest part of schooling is keeping the pupils’ chins up when life doesn’t go their way. The school also needs to put children and young people in situations where they need to draw on their resourcefulness. Outdoor Pursuits, the Duke of Edinburgh Award Scheme and away-from-school trips are great ways for children to stretch themselves and test their problem-solving and coping skills. I stress, promoting resilience in our pupils is not a single event but a continuous process. It requires us all, parents, teachers and other adults to look for opportunities for pupils to extend themselves socially, academically and emotionally. It also requires us to view some of our pupils’ difficulties and hardships as valuable learning opportunities rather than catastrophic events that will scar them psychologically. The extra-curricular programme that this school offers to all its pupils undoubtedly provides the opportunities to develop this life-enhancing quality, and over the next twelve months I intend to carry out an audit to ensure all our pupils have adequate exposure to activities that will develop this important quality of resilience.

I am now going to hand over to three members of the Lower Sixth who are going to expand, and in one case demonstrate, some of the activities that they have been involved in over the past twelve months.  

First, Ben Greene will tell us about the Duke of Edinburgh Award Scheme.  Since last Speech Day, pupils have achieved 15 Bronze, 10 Silver and 5 Gold Awards all under the watchful eye of Major Linda Johnston and WO1 Sandy Rogers.

Then, Moritz Damm will play us his rendition of Sumer Boogie to show off some of the school’s musical talent and perhaps encourage you to hear more at the forthcoming Priory and Jazz Concerts after half term, and finally Joshua Oldham will talk about his participation in the Shares4Schools Competition – just one of the inter-school competitions our pupils participated in throughout the school year.

Before I move on to the traditional point in this report when we say farewell to leaving members of staff, I wish to spend a short time on a few of the other successes achieved by our pupils this year.  Of course it is now much easier to keep up-to-date with what is happening throughout the school community by logging regularly on to the school’s website. One of the highpoints so far of this term’s athletics has been the gold medal achieved by Josh Oldham in the 100m at the Northern Independent School’s Championships held at Gateshead at the beginning of this month. The team had read that the Olympic sprint champion, Usain Bolt, attributed some of his success to consuming McDonalds Chicken Nuggets before a race.  St. Bees pupils, resourceful as ever, failed to obtain the chicken nuggets, but did manage to purchase a whole roast chicken from a local supermarket, which was consumed by the team with great relish. Whether or not the calorific content of the chicken helped Josh to achieve his victory must remain a matter for conjecture. Success has also been enjoyed throughout the year by the under 15 age cohort of boys. They reached the semi-finals of the county rugby sevens tournament, having already posted a very good set of 15-a-side results. The U15 team of cricketers are through to the quarter-finals of the county 20/20 cup, scheduled for the first Tuesday after half term, and the Inter Boys athletics team excelled in the first round of the English Schools' Cup last Thursday and have won their way into the Northern Regional Final, being held later in the term.

There have been the usual comings and going of support- teaching staff during the academic year: Ellen Cheney, who spent twelve months with us as an Australian Gap student, left at Christmas, having been based mainly in the Preparatory Department.  Gareth Lewis and Pam Kane assisted with the coaching of the major sports during the Christmas Term – Gareth for one term and Pam for two terms.  Sarah Jouvenot, our French Assistant, has already returned to France following the completion of the French oral examinations, and at the end of this coming term we will say goodbye to Felix Castrillon, the Spanish Assistant and Resident Tutor on School House; Ed Houlston, a Teaching Assistant in the Music and Games Departments as well as the resident Tutor on Grindal House;  and Jessie Miller, who has been assisting the Chaplain and helping generally with pastoral duties on the boys’ boarding houses over the past year.    

At the very start of the summer term we said goodbye to Graeme Clyne, who joined the IT support staff initially in 2000 but stepped up into the Network Manager role three years later. During his time at St. Bees, he oversaw the rapid development of the Information Technology resources at the school and his expertise will be undoubtedly missed as we have become accustomed to having a safe and reliable I.T. system running 24/7 throughout the school. We welcome Colin Helliwell in his place as our new Network Manager.

At the end of this term we say goodbye to two members of the permanent teaching staff.  Michelle France joined us to lead the Biology Department in September 2007.  Having crossed the water from King William’s College on the Isle of Man to St. Bees, she is now moving south to join her husband on the Wirral.  Lars Nowen, our Chaplain, leaves us and the parish in July, after three and half years. Lars’ sense of humour takes some getting used to.  Only a few weeks ago I told him before the start of junior chapel that I needed to talk to the first form at the end of the service and could he ask them to stay behind.  His first announcement to his congregation was that the Headmaster required all the first form to remain in chapel as the Headmaster was very angry with them and they should be very concerned about the consequences.  He followed this up by praying for them and asking God to keep them safe from the anger of the Headmaster! Needless to say this caused great consternation amongst the first form pupils.  Lars has also enjoyed declaring days ‘officially cold’ rather than ‘officially hot’ in the St. Bees tradition, praying that the smaller pupils are not blown over on windy days as well as other outrageous statements, hoping to provoke some kind of reaction from pupils who can, on occasions, enter chapel on automatic pilot at the start of another school day.  Lars is returning to be a student at King’s College, London, where he will enrol on a PGCE course to qualify him as a Religious Studies teacher.  We all wish Claire and Lars all the best when they move on to London.

This year the school has functioned under a new Senior Management Team.  I would like to thank publically Dan Evans, the new Deputy Head and Helen Gascoyne, the new Director of Marketing and Development for all their help and support over the past academic year, and to include in this thanks all the other members of the Senior Management Team, Gordon Stokes, the Bursar, Jane Dyer, the Senior Teacher and Jane Malan, the Senior HM.

The school operates smoothly due to the hard work of a dedicated team of loyal teachers and non-teachers.  If I was given the choice of running a school with brand new buildings full of state of the art facilities or a school operating in older buildings but with a motivated, well qualified team of teachers and supporting staff – I would chose the latter every time.  There are two additional members of staff I would like to mention especially on this Speech Day – members of staff who, in my opinion, have worked well beyond their contracted hours and I value them tremendously – Emma Graham, who besides acting as my PA, organises and runs all the public examination sessions held in school and Jane Hawley, who has fronted the Admissions’ Office so ably over the past eleven months.

Please join me by also showing your appreciation for the dedication of all the staff who serve this school, from Sandy Rogers and all the grounds’, maintenance and cleaning staff, Melissa Townson and her catering crew through to all the teachers, by giving them a well deserved round of applause.

Before I close, I just want to look ahead into the future.  The Preparatory Department has grown into two classes ably taught this year by Swithun Sewill and Penny Lynch, and we will be extending the age range of the Preparatory Department with a third class, so from September, we will be taking pupils from the age of 4.  I am delighted that we already have over twenty pupils enrolled in the Preparatory Department for the next academic year. Building work planned for the coming summer holidays includes the development of an outdoor short game facility next to the Golf Studio in the grounds behind School House and the refurbishment of the senior Chemistry laboratory, which has been made possible by a generous donation from an OSB, Dr. Peter Ofner, in memory of his father, who was a member of staff at St. Bees during the 1940s.

So St. Bees School never stays still. The great thing about this school is that there is always something going on.  One day for your diaries please is Saturday, September 18th when the St. Bees Family Association will be organizing the Biennial Autumn Ball – once again there will be a chance to try your driving skills on the dodgems – tickets are now available from the marketing office. I recommend you book your tickets early. Why not put together a table of ten friends for the evening?

We are very proud of the education we offer at St. Bees, and all those who come into contact with our pupils, whether in or out of school, regularly feedback positive comments to the staff on our pupils and particularly about the confident way they relate to adults.  Encouraged by our achievements over the past academic year, we look forward to the future with confidence as we work to achieve our vision of being the best independent school in the North West.

I hope you enjoy the rest of this day. Thank you.
From Helen Gascoyne, Marketing Director:
It has been a busy year for the Marketing Department to date. We have attended agents’ fairs in Bulgaria, Dubai, Brazil, Hong Kong and China, Turkey, India and London.  This investment has been made in order to establish ourselves in a new set of markets and to sign up with agents who will be sending pupils to the International Centre and into the senior school. Of course we shall be maintaining links with existing contacts as well.

Our new website is proving to be the most popular way for prospective parents and pupils to familiarise themselves with the school and to make the first contact with us.  We are regularly getting 3,000 hits from around the world each month and are excited to report that a number of these enquiries are already turning into pupils registering to attend St. Bees.

We have several events planned for the local young children in order to encourage more pupils to join the Prep. Department and Year 7 in September, and I am pleased to say that the numbers on the roll for these are on the increase.

Plans are progressing well for the Autumn Ball and we look forward to hosting several tables for past pupils at what should be a fantastic event.

♫          AUTUMN BALL 2010          ♫   

The next Autumn Ball due to be held on OSB Day

on 18th September, 2010.

► All Welcome ◄

It would be lovely to see as many Old St. Beghians at the Ball as possible. 

How about getting a table of friends together for a re-union?

For further information please contact Helen Gascoyne on

Tel: (01946) 828010 or Email: Helen.gascoyne@st-bees-school.co.uk

Or see details on the Society Website (Events) at www.st-beghian-society.co.uk

* * * * * * * * * *

HELP!! - RAFFLE PRIZES FOR BALL

This year, it is hoped to run a Raffle at the Ball with quality prizes on offer.

If anyone could help by donating any such prizes, perhaps from your own business or from contacts you may have, it would be very much appreciated.

Examples of prizes could include: 

Sporting/Other Event Tickets, Overnight Stays, Pamper Gifts, Days Out and Activities, Food and Drink Vouchers or anything else you can think of.

Donators of Prizes will be publicised where possible.

If you are able to donate a prize or require any further information please contact Pam Rumney on (01946) 828093 or osb@st-bees-school.co.uk
BRANCH NOTES

Branch Activities:

Bristol and West of England Branch

The St Beghian Society Bristol and West of England Branch held its 61st annual dinner on May 14th 2010 at the Ship Inn, Alverston, outside Bristol. We weren’t as well supported as last year with several regulars the victims of illness or injury. Once again we were delighted to welcome the Head and Helen Capes, Don Williams, the Society President, had braved volcanic dust to be with us and give his admirable response to the toast “The Society”. Almost all the ‘first timers’, including people who had left school in the 80s and 90s, who had been with us last year, seem to have fallen by the wayside; perhaps next year? Amongst the 13 who sat down to dinner we had Bill Frankland - who has become a ‘regular’. He left school in 1930 and at 98 is still active in his chosen scientific field; and Emma Pyle, who left school in 1992.  Everyone seemed to have a good time and the restaurant did us proud. Those present were:- Dr. W.S. (Bill) Affleck (SH 45-51) and Joyce Affleck, Mr G.M. (Gerry) Beighton (FS 48-52) and Maggie Beighton, Mr P.J. (Philip) Capes (Head) and Helen Capes, Dr. A.W. Frankland 

(F 26-30), Mr D.R.W. (David) Hartley (FS 44-48), Miss E.V.K. (Emma) Pyle (L 89-92), Mr G. (George) Robson (FN 57-63), Mr M.T.R. (Michael) Wiggins FN 48-52), Mr D.H. (Don) Williams (F 61-64) (President) and Mr S.G. (Stuart) Withnal (G 58-63). 

Yes, we’ll do it again next year and hopefully at least some of those who declared an interest but couldn’t manage the date this year will be able to join us then. We have enjoyed some excellent evenings at the Ship Inn in the first half of May, but neither location nor date is sacrosanct and we know that for some both time and place regularly present problems.  If you have ideas for a locale and time which you think would better suit please let me know.  

Contact: Bill Affleck at william.affleck@btinternet or 01453 832619
(Photos may be seen at http://www.st-beghian-society.co.uk/july10bulletin).

Cumbria Branch

The combined forces of West Cumbria, South Cumbria and Preston met for dinner at the Stonecross Manor Hotel, Kendal on Friday 7th May 2010. There were twenty people in attendance, who enjoyed an excellent meal, fine wine and convivial company.

The loyal toast was proposed by David ‘Fred’ Lord (SH 60–65). The secretary of the West Cumbria Branch, Darryl Davies (FS 62-68) welcomed everyone and introduced the Headmaster, Philip Capes, who gave a report on the school and proposed a toast to the St. Beghian Society. The response was made by our President, Don Williams (FN 61-64), who also proposed a toast to the school. I must say that some of Don’s stories were excellent; he is a very entertaining speaker! Those present were:- The President, The Headmaster and Mrs. Capes, Brian Vosper (G 45-48), Stan Holmes (SH 45-50), James Brindle (G 49-53), Bill Greetham (G53-58), Tim Brown (G 53-59), Nigel Davies (G 57-62), John Train (SH 59-64), David Lord (SH 60-65) and Mrs. Lord, Nick Curry (SH 60-66), Mike Brandwood (FS 61-66) and Mrs. Brandwood, Stephen Downham (G 61-65) and Mrs. Downham, Darryl Davies (FS 62-68) and Mrs. Davies, and Patricia Renahan (L 82-87).

It is hoped that a reunion buffet will take place in St. Bees in December costing £10.00. Full details will be released on ‘Facebook’ and the Society website in the near future when dates and a venue have been confirmed.     Darryl W. Davies.

(Photos may be seen at http://www.st-beghian-society.co.uk/july10bulletin).

London Dinner

A second dinner was held in China Town on Saturday 30th January 2010 and it was pleasing to see approximately 30 Old St. Beghians in attendance. The age range was enormous, from 19 years of age to 97! 
Yes, we were delighted to see Bill Frankland, whilst welcoming so many university students, mainly based in London. Tony Winzor, the Head and David Lord travelled down from Cumbria for what turned out to be a most enjoyable evening with food of the highest quality. Our thanks to Patty Li, Amy Shang and Mark Liao for again taking the trouble to organise everything. 
Those present were: Xiao (Tina) Ding (L 03-08), Bill Frankland (F 26-30), Sum Yi (Natalie) Fu (L 05-08), Xuan (Jerry) Hou (SH 04-07), Yi (Crystal) Hu (L-05-08), Zhe (Patty) Li (L 03-06), Sheng (Max) Li (G05-07), Jin Lin (Mark) Liao (SH 04-06), Jin Ping (Xavier) Liao (SH 04-07), Huiri (Vicky) Lin (L 06-09), Huanyi (Yuki) Liu (L 06-09), Tianci (Cheryl) Liu (L07-09), Wenqian (Jessie) Liu (L07-09), David Lord (SH 60-65), Ding Ding Ma (L02-07), Zhu (May) Mei (L03-06), Ting Ting Ng (L02-06), Junyan (Ar-yan) Pan (L 07-09), Richard Qian (SH 06-09), Zirong (Jennifer) Qiao (L 05-07), Zhen (Alex) Rong (G 06-08), Tian Jiao (Amy) Shang (L99-06), Ken Song (G 06-08), Hong Liang (Brian) Sun (G 07-09), Feng (Fendy) Wang (L04-07), Tony Winzor (M 84-09), Ye (Ewan) Yuan (SH 01-04), Cheng Hua (Allen) Zhang (SH 04-07), Vicky Zhang (L 05-09) and Zheng (Jordan) Zhao (G 04-07). We do hope to be able to hold a similar event next year in January 2011. If you are interested, please contact: Mark Liao on (0791 740 8623) or Smartmark745421@hotmail.com, Amy Shang on (07809 483160) or amyshang66@hotmail.com or Patty Li on (07871 877455) or lizhe423@hotmail.com or alternatively contact the OSB office.

(Photos may be seen at http://www.st-beghian-society.co.uk/july10bulletin).

Manchester Balti Night

Mark Roberts (SH 93-95) had very kindly organised a Balti night in Manchester on February 26th. While the evening was designedly informal, the food was of excellent quality and those present enjoyed themselves enormously. Those attending were:- Sara Calvin (G 77-74), Richard de la Riviere (Coon) (SH 88-95), Alastair Lord (SH 90-95), David Lord (SH 60-65) and Fiona Lord (Staff 93-07), Tina Lord (G 92-97) and Neil Hodgson, Philip Milburn (SH 88-95), Matthew Rigby (FS 73-78), Mark Roberts (SH 93-95), John Swift (SH 88-95), Chris Taylor (FS 57-62) and James Upton (SH 88-95). 

(Photos may be seen at http://www.st-beghian-society.co.uk/july10bulletin).

Annual Dinner & Other Dates:

North East Branch

The 2010 Branch Dinner will be held at the Northumberland Golf Club, Gosforth Park, Newcastle on Wednesday, 12th November 2010 at 7.30 for 8 p.m. 

Contact: W.E.Dove on (01670) 517786 or email: williamdove15@yahoo.co.uk

Scottish Branch

A ‘Highland Gathering’ is being arranged for the weekend of 22nd to 24th October, 2010 at Ullapool, Wester Ross. The Dinner will be on Friday, 22nd followed by musical entertainment. There will be opportunities for golf, walking, fishing and boat trips over the weekend. Accommodation may be booked at local hotels and guest houses by arrangement with the Branch Secretary. For further details please contact David Parker either on Tel.0781 351 0396, or email: room@broomview.co.uk or see website www.broomview.co.uk

Sydney, Australia

An informal arrangement has been made to meet in mid 2010. Please contact Ian McCulloch for further information at iangla@optusnet.com.au or 0417 886 550.

Yorkshire Branch

A Branch Dinner is being provisionally arranged for Sunday, 10th October 2010 at The Boar’s Head Hotel, Ripley, nr Harrogate, North Yorkshire, beginning around 1 p.m. The cost should be around £25 per head.

The hotel is within the grounds of Ripley Castle and both the castle and grounds are open to the public, so this should prove to be a nice day out. Please support the Branch by contacting Steve Crossley-Smith on tel. 01943 830640 or email crossleysmith@btinternet.com

Branch Secretaries:

Please find below a list of Branch Secretaries. If you are interested in attending a Branch Dinner/Gathering or require any other information, please contact the appropriate person. In addition, if you are living in another branch area temporarily, due to work or University for example, it would be helpful if such members were to contact the relevant Branch Secretary.

Bristol & West:
Dr. W.S. Affleck (Bill),                                                                                                         Barley Hill, Watledge, Nailsworth, Stroud, Gloucestershire. GL6 0AS.                       Tel: (01453) 832619. Email: william.affleck@btinternet.com

Cumbria (South):
N.J.V. Curry (Nick),                                                                                                                    95 Appleby Road, Kendal, Cumbria. LA9 6HE.                                                                      Tel: (01539) 728808.

Cumbria (West):
D.W. Davies (Darryl),                                                                                                                67 Coronation Drive, Whitehaven, Cumbria. CA28 6JP.                                                    Tel: (01946) 67984. Email: darryl.davies1@btopenworld.com

Liverpool:                                                                                                                                 I.J. Braithwaite (Ian),                                                                                                         Bramble Grange, Belle Vue Lane, Guilden Sutton, Chester. CH3 7EJ.                                 Tel: (01244) 300565. Email: ijb.1@virgin.net

Manchester: 
R.P. Calvin (Roy),                                                                                                                    The Lymes, Priory Road, Bowden, Altrincham, Cheshire. WA14 3BS.               Tel: (0161) 928 9812. Email: roycalvin@gcorner.co.uk
London:                                                                                                  

A.K.L. Crookdake (Adam),                                                                                               5 The Deerings, West Common, Harpenden, Herts. AL5 2PF.                                           Tel: (01582) 461406.

North-East:
W.E. Dove (Bill),                                                                                                                       71 Pinewood Drive, Lancaster Park, Morpeth, Northumberland. NE61 3ST.          Tel: (01670) 517786. Email: williamdove15@yahoo.co.uk

Yorkshire:                                                                                                                                  S. Crossley-Smith (Steve),

The Weighbridge, 15 Old Lane, Low Mill, Addingham. LS29 0SA. 

Tel: (01943) 830640. Email: crossleysmith@btinternet.com








                                                                                                                                                                  

Scotland: 
D.M. Parker (David),                                                                                                       Broomview, Ardcharnich, By Garve, Ross-shire. IV23 2RQ.                                                      Tel: (01854) 655300. Email: parkyatdeanst@yahoo.co.uk

East Europe:
J. Anderson (John),                                                                                                                          ul Dziecieliny 3 M81, Miedzylesie, 04-745 Warszawa, Poland                                                            Tel: 0048 (0)22 8127779. Email: andersonwarsaw@vp.pl

200 Club Draw – 13.03.10.

The 200 Club draw was held at the March Committee meeting, which I was unfortunately unable to attend as I was recovering from a hip replacement. My thanks to David Lord for organising the draw. The results are shown below.

	£40
	12
	Stan Holmes

	£40
	23
	John Heslop

	£40
	4
	George Robson

	£40
	2
	George Robson

	£30
	20
	A.C. Wilkinson

	£30
	66
	Simon Temple

	£30
	60
	Martyn Hart

	£10
	34
	Tony Cotes

	£10
	42
	Bill Affleck


The eagle-eyed among you will notice that George Robson has won twice! This is because he has two tickets in the draw. If anyone would like to increase their stake, do let me know.

There is nothing else to report at the moment and I will submit a full report after the September draw.

If you would like to be part of the St. Bees version of ‘Lotto’, then please contact me at: darryl.davies1@btopenworld.com or (01946) 67984.
Darryl W Davies.

St Beghians Bowled Over at President’s Event

What a fantastic day at Durham County Cricket Club! If you have never experienced a quintessential English afternoon of cricket at the amazing Riverside venue, then you missed a treat. It had all of the ingredients: a beautiful backdrop with Lumley Castle and lush green hillside; a sunny Sunday afternoon, the best this year; a private executive box with balcony seating; lunch and afternoon tea; convivial company; and two of our best cricket teams playing a match in the Clydesdale Bank 40 Over League. The only downside was that the home team’s, Durham Dynamos’, hopes of a semi-final place took a battering as they suffered a comprehensive seven wicket defeat by Leicestershire Foxes. Victory was largely the result of dynamic hitting from openers Jaques DuToit and Andrew McDonald, who plundered 14 boundaries from the opening eight overs in Leicestershire’s reply.

In a picture of relaxed afternoon’s enjoyment, the St Beghians were represented by Tim Brown, David Norris, John McBryde, Michael Burn, (Oz) Allon Burn, Michael Windle, and George Robson. OSB Michael Elliott, working on the day in his capacity as DCCC Director of Corporate Sales, spent some time with us, and my wife Linda and I also enjoyed the company of good friends Mem and Hazel Tahir. Although this type of event was a first for both ladies, they were made to feel quickly at ease and would happily return for any re-matches that can be organised. George Robson, a great supporter of all matters to do with St Bees and St Beghians, admitted “Although cricket would not have been my first choice, I can understand why people talk about this great sporting facility and will certainly be on the team again next time”.
For my part, I always get a buzz from being in the company of those I consider to be very special people. For a few hours once in a while, wherever in this country St Beghians meet, we always have a bit of a laugh together, share experiences past and present, but sadly then we part company until the next time, happily feeling just a little richer because it was all so worthwhile.

Don H Williams (President St Beghian Society).

Bursary Fund Reminder

The Society has a bursary fund to assist Old St. Beghians with the education of their sons and daughters at St. Bees.

In this respect, the Secretary would be pleased to hear from anyone who is considering sending their child/children to St. Bees. Tel: (01946) 828093.
GOLF

The Old St. Beghians’ Golfing Society

Each year the Golfing Society enters teams into a range of national tournaments and also holds various social events for members to enjoy. A list of this year’s remaining competition dates may be seen below.
We would love to hear from any Old St Beghian golfers who are interested in joining the Golfing Society and playing some tremendous golf on some of the UK’s best golf courses. 
We are always in need of new members so that the Society may grow in strength and ensure continued golfing enjoyment for years to come.
For further information please contact the OSBGS Hon. Secretary, James Doggett, on Tel: 07712 874 452 or Email: james.doggett@hotmail.co.uk

Future Fixtures:

	Critchley Cup
Royal Liverpool Golf Club
Tee time 12.00

	Sunday 8th August

	St. Beghians’ Day Weekend:
OSBGS v School
St. Bees School Golf Course
Tee off 1.45 - 2.15
OSBGS Match
Penrith Golf Course
Start 0930. Tee time 1000

	Saturday 18th September



Sunday 19th September

	Queen Elizabeth Coronation Schools Trophy 
Team of six
Royal Burgess GC, Edinburgh

	24th - 26th Sept


Competition Results:

The Halford Hewitt Cup 8th-11th April 2010

Thursday 8th of April - St Bees v The Leys – Royal Cinque Ports GC
In match 1, Neil Morton and Charlie Crummey, as the senior pair, led the team from the front. Unfortunately the Leysians’ current county players proved daunting opposition. Three down after seven competitive holes, St Bees suddenly found their true form and were only one down at the turn. A poor run then ensued and the match finished on the 14th. It was a great effort by Neil to stand in at the last minute. The sacrificial pair had done their job! Match Result; St Bees lost 5 and 4.
In match 2 Mike Stamper and Mark Morrison had the task of taking on a couple of ex-county players, one of whom had also had some time in the professional ranks. After losing the first to par, the match stayed close, mainly thanks to Stamper's hot putter. Unfortunately, though holding on well, the pair were unable to capitalise on the odd couple of chances that came their way on the first nine. Through the turn two holes were lost easily to the steady Leysians, putting the Old St Beghians firmly on the back foot.  The game closed on the 14th when St Bees were unable to sink the birdie putt required to keep the game alive. St Bees lost 5 and 4.
In match 3 Andrew Deall and Stephen Moss won on the last par 3, the 14th. St Bees were up throughout the match and took the game easily. 
St Bees won 5 and 4.
In match 4 Gareth Edgar and Adrian Peckitt made a good start going three up at the fourth with a birdie two. Some sloppy play let the opposition back into the match as we lost the seventh and eighth to be one up. A par at the ninth put the St.Bees pair two up again. The Leys fought back and the match was all square after the 12th. It was obvious by now that this would be the deciding game. The 13th was halved in par. The Leys then holed a 30 ft putt to win the 14th and go one up. An extraordinary 15th was halved in 7, Adrian holing a 25ft putt. There were similar happenings at the 16th, though unfortunately, the St. Bees pair three- putted following a brave attempt at a hole- winning putt. St Bees lost 2 and 1. 
In match 5 the result was 5/4 in favour of St Bees and would have been more if it had not been for a lost ball on the 5th. The game was really all over after 6 holes. John Currie and Andrew Goodwin played a very solid first four holes, scoring a steady 3 x par start and a birdie 2 at the first short hole, going four up after 4 holes. Having lost the 5th to a Leys bogey due to the lost ball, the St Bees reply was another birdie at the 6th to go four up again. Thereafter, St.Bees settled down into steady golf, which was just enough to defend a Leys fight back on the tenth and eleventh, and St Bees eventually closed out the game at 14. St Bees won 5 and 4.

Overall result: St Bees 2, The Leys 3
The Princes Plate

Friday 9th of April - St Bees v Edinburgh Academy – Princes GC

In match 1 Andrew Deall and Stephen Moss played a pair who were a combination of youth and experience. The match was played in an excellent spirit. A good twelve holes from St Bees were followed by two poor ones by both teams. St Bees managed to keep their lead intact, closing the match out on the 17th, having narrowly missed out on a win on the 16th. St Bees won 2 and 1. 

In match 2 Adrian Peckitt and Gareth Edgar started poorly and were soon five down. A great tee shot by Gareth led to a win at the 8th. An Edinburgh Academy player had a brainstorm at the 9th when he knocked his ball off the green after a missed putt and therefore conceded the hole, so we were back to three down. A great 4 and win at the 10th put us two down. The match was probably lost with some ill fortune at the par three 11th, when we had to drop from GUR from the side of a greenside bunker to a drop zone which left an impossible shot over the same bunker. Edinburgh won with a par three and the match was back to 3 down.

St Bees lost 4 and 3.   


In match 3 John Currie and Andrew Goodwin made a steady start but St Bees soon found themselves down. It seemed the "hit one down the middle" strategy was paying off for the opposition. This, combined with a devastating chipping display from one of the opposition pair, resulted in St Bees being four down at the turn, having done not a lot wrong.
Both Currie and Goodwin all too often could not find the hole after having played their way into good positions. The crucial moment in the match was at the fourteenth hole, where our opponents made a good bogey, but St Bees were in good heart after a fine drive up the left by Currie and an excellent long iron from Goodwin to the heart of the green. 

Goodwin, who had partnered Currie many times previously, was aware of the fact that his partner tended to leave him with the odd ten footer! Thankfully this time, Goodwin was left by comparison with a mere four foot put to get the match back to two down. Unfortunately he missed and the match remained three down.

St Bees made a valiant effort to recover this, the deciding match, but had left it too late. Eventually the match finished on the 17th with a monster putt from the front of the green by one of our opponents. St Bees lost 2 and 1.

Overall Result: St Bees 1, Edinburgh Academy 2
	ADDRESSES STILL REQUIRED……

Thank you to all of you who responded to our plea in the last Bulletin regarding ‘Addresses Required’. 

As mentioned in previous editions of the Bulletin, we currently have a substantial number of Society Members for whom we do not hold an up to date address. We have been listing and will continue to list (In the separate Supplement List), the names of those members whose current details are not known. Previous Supplements have included Members from present day back to 1950 and in this edition we are including those leavers from 1935 – 1949 that we have no address for.

Please do have a look at the Supplement List to see if you can assist us – it would be most appreciated.

MANY THANKS IN ANTICIPATION!

Please note, if your name appears but you have recently returned an Information Request Form, we do apologise as we are still in the process of inputing the data received. 
Please bear with us and we will up date the lists as soon as we can!
If you can help, please contact : 

Pam Rumney, osb@st-bees-school.co.uk or (01946) 828093.

*********************

In addition, a full list (all years) of all the people that we wish to contact may now also be found on the Society website at www.st-beghian-society.co.uk




If any New or Existing OSB Members would prefer to receive the Bulletin via email in future (with additional photographs), 
please let me know. 
Pam Rumney on (01946) 828093 or osb@st-bees-school.co.uk

Thank You!

Many thanks to all of you who kindly, and so promptly, returned the information collection forms that we recently sent out. We very much appreciate your help and the contributions received, which will assist us to ensure that we have a far more comprehensive and effective database for the future. We were delighted with the response – thank you to you all.

If you have mislaid your form, or would like another copy, please contact either the OSB office on (01946) 828093 or osb@st-bees-school.co.uk
or alternatively a copy may be printed off the website at
http://www.st-beghian-society.co.uk/OSBNotices.htm

The School Magazine 100 Years Ago

“As usual there was no water for the Baths, but the new pipe is laid and there should not be any difficulties on that score in the future. (Not half!) Fortunately there was plenty of sea bathing, so the Baths were not missed as much as they might have been.”

“The comedy of life in sleeping carriages continues. They are too funny for words. The number of the berths are only hung on the curtains and sometimes they get pushed along to the wrong berth. Therefore no lady ever enters the berth without the greatest precautions lest she should encounter revelations of pyjamas. If she has to enter an upper berth the attendant brings a ladder and holds her skirts round her ankles while she mounts, having previously taken off her boots and placed them under the lower berth, very often beside a strange man’s. Sleeping berths certainly test the stuff a woman is made of, or perhaps it would be more correct to say, made up of! She cannot undress until she gets into her bunk, and she has to dress in the same aggravating way in the morning.”

(This latter item was an extract from a boy’s holiday trip to Canada describing the Canadian Pacific Railway).

OSB/SCHOOL SHOP

	Badge - Cloth
	£7.50

	Badge - Silver Wire
	£13.00

	Bar Brooch
	£15.00

	Buttons - Chrome (Large & Small)
	£1.50

	Car Badge
	£7.50

	Cuff Links
	£15.00

	Ladies Silver Emblem Pendant
	£10.50

	Pens - St. Bees School
	£2.50

	Picture Prints – Quadrangle, Terrace, General View
	£1.50

	Plaque of School Arms
	£25.00

	Scarf  - College Wrap (wool)
	£16.50

	Scarf Ring - Ladies
	£4.00

	Square
	£3.50

	Sweater 

(Navy blue courtelle with embroidered OSB badge)

Sizes 36/38/40/42/44/46/48 (small fitting)
	Reduced to £12.00

(0rig. price £16.40)

	Tie - Silky look
	£12.50

	Tie - 
	£5.00

	Tie Tac
	£3.50

	Umbrellas – St. Bees School (Large)
	£25.00


Please make cheques payable to: ‘St. Bees School’ and send to: 
St. Bees School Shop, St. Bees, Cumbria. CA27 0DS. 
Tel: (01946) 828026 or Email: shop@st-bees-school.co.uk

The Golfing Society Silk Tie is obtainable from: 
James Doggett, 2 Reliant House, Margaret Street, Stone, Staffs. ST15 8EL. Tel: (01782) 646504. Email: james.doggett@hotmail.co.uk
Price £15.00 inc. p.&p. Cheques made payable to :O.S.B.G.S.
SOCIETY OFFICERS:
      President:



    Hon. Secretary and Treasurer:

       D. H. Williams (Don) (F 61-64)
       D. F. Lord (David) (SH 60-65)

      Committee:
	R.P. Calvin (Roy)

(SH 79-83)
	Mrs C. Hunt (Claire) 

(L 81-88)

	Mrs S.J. Calvin (Sara) 

(G 77-84)
	A.T. Johnston (Andrew) 

(G 68-73)

	D.W. Davies (Darryl) 

(FS 62-68)
	A.D. Lord (Alastair) 

(SH 90-95)

	T.J.E. Doggett (James) 

(SH 97-99)
	D.E. Lyall (David) 

(M 52-91)

	J.M.W. Dunn (John) 

(FS 64-69)
	A.J.H. Reeve (Tony)  

(M 89-08)

	A.J. Haile (Andy) 

(F/SH 76-83)
	M.N. Roberts (Mark) 

(SH 93-95)

	R. Hall (Richard) 

(F 64-68)
	A.J. Wills (Anthony) 

(F 60-64)


Trustees:

	R.P. Calvin (Roy) 

(SH 79-83)
	N.A. Halfpenny (Nigel) 

(FN 62-67)

	J.G. Craig (James) 

(FN 75-82)
	D.F. Lord (David) 

(SH 60-65)

	W.F. Gough (Bill) 

(SH 51-56)
	


There is currently one vacant position on the Committee, if you are interested in being involved, please contact the Secretary or any of the above members.

The next St. Beghians’ Day will take place on Saturday 18th September 2010.

The Committee Meeting will be held in the Whitelaw Building at 9.45 a.m. followed by the AGM at 11.00am. 

Deadline: As the target month for the next issue of The Old St. Beghian is January 2011, the Editor would be most grateful if Branch Secretaries and other contributors would let him have their notices and reports by 30th November 2010.

The St. Beghian Society, St. Bees School, St. Bees, CA27 0DS.

Tel: (01946) 828093 or Email: osb@st-bees-school.co.uk 

Website: www.st-beghian-society.co.uk
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